
CABINET - TUESDAY, 19 MARCH 2019

1

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE CABINET HELD IN COUNCIL CHAMBER, CIVIC 
OFFICES ANGEL STREET BRIDGEND CF31 4WB ON TUESDAY, 19 MARCH 2019 AT 14:30

Present

Councillor HJ David – Chairperson 

CE Smith HM Williams D Patel RE Young

Apologies for Absence

PJ White

Officers:

Gill Lewis Interim Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer
Kelly Watson Head of Legal & Regulatory Services
Susan Cooper Corporate Director - Social Services & Wellbeing
Andrew Rees Democratic Services Manager
Martin Morgans Head of Performance and Partnership Services
Zak Shell Head of Neighbourhood Services
Lisa Jones Regeneration Funding and Regional Engagement Team Leader
Robin Davies Group Manager - Business Strategy and Performance
328. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
329. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the meeting of Cabinet of 12 and 19 February 2019 
be approved as a true and accurate record.

330. BREXIT UPDATE AND RISK REGISTER

The Regeneration Funding and Regional Engagement Team Leader presented the 
report of the Interim Chief Executive on the potential impact of Brexit and on 
preparations being undertaken within the Council and to help inform future Council 
decision making.

She reported that following the majority vote to leave in the United Kingdom European 
Union membership referendum on 23 June 2016, the UK government has been working 
towards departure from the European Union (EU) on 29 March 2019.  She stated that 
the Withdrawal Act 2018 which is now law provided for all EU law to be brought into UK 
law to ensure that there was legal certainty for businesses and residents.  The UK 
Government has sought to secure a deal (the Withdrawal Agreement) with the EU that 
covers its forward relationship, level of participation with the EU’s Single Market and 
Customs Union.  She stated there was currently no deal in place and therefore little 
clarity existed on the exact impact this will have on the Council and wider Bridgend 
County Borough.  

The Regeneration Funding and Regional Engagement Team Leader informed Cabinet 
that the Government would be making a request to Parliament for an extension to Article 
50.  However at the present time, the default position remained that the UK will leave the 
EU on 29 March 2019.  

The Regeneration Funding and Regional Engagement Team Leader reported that the 
Council has established an internal cross-directorate Brexit Forum, chaired by the 
interim Chief Executive.  The remit of the Forum is to explore the potential impact of 
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Brexit on service delivery along with actions to mitigate against risks and will also 
explore any potential opportunities that might arise from Brexit.  She stated that a risk 
assessment has been developed, with its content informed by service area leads 
working within the Forum.  It also drew on collaborative work with both local authorities 
across Wales and other key partners.  She stated that the risk assessment is very much 
a live document, and provides a snapshot of work at a specific time.  The assessment 
continues to be further developed and is reviewed formally at each meeting of the Brexit 
Forum.  She also informed Cabinet that a Brexit Preparedness Toolkit, produced by the 
WLGA in partnership with Grant Thornton, as part of their Brexit Transition Support 
Programme, has proven a useful aid in the work to understand the potential risks and 
opportunities that Brexit posed.

The Regeneration Funding and Regional Engagement Team Leader reported that some 
of the text in Risk 33 had not been produced and for completeness the following wording 
was added “provide opportunity to negotiate pricing, and not frustrate the contract.     

Treat -  As no WTO tariffs have been agreed, its estimated that food pricing will increase 
- minimum of 20% increase to the food budget is being suggested should be provided 
for."

The Cabinet Member Education and Regeneration thanked officers for the work 
undertaken in putting the risk assessment together.  He stated that it was the Cabinet’s 
position that the UK and County Borough would be stronger within the EU and that 
Article 50 should be revoked.  The Cabinet Member Communities also commended 
officers for the report and the planning for Brexit, which was constantly changing and 
had stretched the Council’s resources.  Work was being undertaken alongside South 
Wales Police regarding anti-social behaviour concerns which could arise from the 
withdrawal from the EU.  

The Cabinet Member Wellbeing and Future generations questioned whether some risks 
were greater than other risks.  The Regeneration Funding and Regional Engagement 
Team Leader informed Cabinet that a dashboard is being put together which has been 
taken up to a regional level due to the presence of a large number of international 
companies and the withdrawal of the UK from the EU could affect deprivation.  She also 
informed Cabinet that the Regeneration Team is working with social care colleagues in 
order to share best practice.  

The Leader questioned whether confirmation had been received that additional funding 
had been made available by the Welsh Government.  The          
Regeneration Funding and Regional Engagement Team Leader informed that the 
availability of additional funding had yet to be confirmed, but it was likely to be £45k per 
local authority.  

Cabinet requested that the additional dashboard information which had now been taken 
up to regional level be provided to look at the impact on businesses.     

RESOLVED:            That Cabinet:

1. Noted the work being undertaken by the Brexit Forum;
2. Considered the content of the risk assessment document, and 

Agreed to receive further briefings as the detail on the implications of Brexit become 
clearer.  

331. SUSPENSION OF CONTRACTS PROCEDURE RULES AND AWARDS OF 
CONTRACTS OF THE CORPORATE LANDLORD SERVICE
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The Head of Operations – Community Services sought approval to award a contract for 
interim management arrangements and consultancy support  for  the Corporate 
Landlord Service within the Communities Directorate; to suspend the relevant parts of 
the Council’s Contract Procedure Rules in respect of the requirement to re-tender the 
current contracts that have been procured for these services and authorise the Interim 
Chief Executive to enter into contracts with the existing provider for a further period of 
eighteen months under revised terms.

He reported that that Peopletoo Limited have been working with the Council over the last 
18 months to transform Built Environment services, and help the Council move towards 
an integrated Corporate Landlord service, achieving measurable improvements of 
approximately £500k per annum.   Quality improvements have been made across the 
board, including a noticeable improvement on asset compliance and customer 
satisfaction.  He stated the Council is able to demonstrate a strong return on investment 
since Peopletoo were originally commissioned on a consultancy basis through a 
competitive procurement process.  Additionally, the Council has also separately 
procured Peopletoo through a competitive procurement process to provide an Interim 
Manager for the Corporate Landlord service for the last 14 months.  

The Head of Operations – Community Services reported that the Council has attempted 
on three separate occasions to appoint a permanent replacement for the Interim 
Manager but has been unable to make an appointment of someone of the right calibre 
and senior manager leadership skills.  The contract period for the consultancy service 
from Peopletoo has now ended and the contract for the Interim Management position is 
also due to have been concluded, but without identifying a viable alternative solution 
there is a serious risk of leaving the Corporate Landlord service without senior 
leadership at a time when there remain many financial and operational challenges.  
There was therefore a risk that the loss of continuity of senior management support in 
the Corporate Landlord service may prevent the delivery of further savings identified in 
the Medium Term Financial Strategy.  The service may even take a step backwards and 
undo some of the positive change made over the last eighteen months.

The Head of Operations – Community Services reported on a proposal to appoint 
Peopletoo for up to a further eighteen month period to manage  implementation and take 
accountability for the delivery of these new initiatives, working closely with existing 
teams, to secure the financial and performance outcomes required, in addition to taking 
over direct management for the service area for this period, through the provision of an 
Interim Manager and any other support required, essentially a fixed term management 
service solution.  At the end of this period the Council will receive a stable, strong 
service and have delivered the additional significant savings.  An important part of the 
new commission would be that a full time permanent Corporate Landlord Manager is 
appointed before the end of the Peopletoo commission to ensure a smooth transition 
period.  He stated that the total cost payable to Peopletoo for the proposed new 
eighteen month contract period would be between £300-350,000, with the Council 
benefitting from an additional £500,000 per annum revenue savings and additionally will 
have avoided salary costs of over £100,000.

RESOLVED:            That Cabinet:

• Agreed to suspend the relevant parts of the Council’s 
CPRs in respect of the requirement to re-tender the contracts for 
Interim Management and consultancy support for the Corporate 
Landlord service;

• Authorised the Interim Chief Executive to enter into the contract with Peopletoo 
for a further eighteen month period.       
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332. TRANSITION OF REGIONAL COLLABORATIVE COMMITTEE IN RESPECT OF THE 
SUPPORTING PEOPLE PROGRAMME

The Head of Performance and Partnership Services sought approval to formally 
withdraw from the Western Bay Regional Collaborative Committee; to formally join the 
Cwm Taf Regional Collaborative Committee and to nominate and appoint a Cabinet 
Member to the Cwm Taf Regional Collaborative Committee.

He reported that Welsh Government Supporting People Programme Grant (SPPG) 
Guidance requires each Local Authority to be a member of and participate in a Regional 
Collaborative Committee (RCC).  Each RCC is required to meet a minimum of four times 
per year with there being 6 RCC’s across Wales.  

He also reported that a member of the Supporting People Team and the Cabinet 
Member Wellbeing and Future Generations currently represent the authority on the 
Western Bay RCC.  As responsibility for providing health care services for this area will 
transfer to the Cwm Taf University Health Board from 1 April 2019, it was proposed that 
in line with the Health Board boundary change that this Council transition from the 
Western Bay RCC to Cwm Taf RCC.  Approval was required to formally serve notice to 
leave the Western Bay RCC from 1 April 2019 in line with the Health Board boundary 
change.  Approval was also sought to appoint a Cabinet Member to attend and 
participate in the Cwm Taf RCC, with the appointment being attached to the role and not 
to the individual Member.

RESOLVED:           That Cabinet:

• Approved the Authority’s withdrawal from the Western Bay 
Regional Collaborative Committee and granted approval to 
formally join the Cwm Taf Regional Collaborative Committee in 
line with the Health Board boundary change;

• Nominated and appointed the Cabinet Member Wellbeing and Future 
Generations to the Cwm Taf Regional Collaborative Committee.           

333. INTEGRATED COMMUNITY SERVICES - SECTION 33 AGREEMENT

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing reported on progress in the 
implementation of the business case to deliver integrated intermediate care services at 
an optimal scale and sought approval to enter into a renewal agreement for the provision 
of adult and older people (intermediate care) services between with Abertawe Bro 
Morgannwg University NHS Trust (ABMU HB) for 2018/2019.  She also sought delegate 
authority in consultation with the Section 151 Officer and Head of Legal and Regulatory 
Services, to negotiate and enter into a formal partnership agreement for the provision of 
adult and older people (intermediate care) services between Bridgend County Borough 
Council and Cwm Taf University Health Board (Cwm Taf HB) following the health board 
boundary change in April 2019.

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing informed Cabinet that as a 
consequence of the business case, investment was made in an optimal intermediate 
care service model, which comprised 3 elements, Common Access Point; Rapid 
Response and Reablement.  She stated that the business case attracted an investment 
through the Intermediate Care Fund.  In its commitment to the Business Case, Cabinet 
endorsed a recommendation to ‘approve in principle the establishment of an 
arrangement to pool resources with partners in the Western Bay Programme, subject to 
formal agreement in accordance with Section 33 of the National Health Service (Wales) 
Act 2006 by April 2015’.  
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The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing reported that in approving the 
Business Case for Intermediate Tier Services there was approval to establish a formal 
pooled fund in accordance with Section 33 of the National Health Service (Wales) Act 
2006.  That agreement took effect from 1 October 2015 and expired on the 31 March 
2018.  The parties continued to provide the service under the governance of the Joint 
Partnership Board as if the provisions of the original Section 33 Agreement were still in 
force while the parties agreed the terms of the revised agreement.  Agreement has now 
been reached with ABMU HB on the terms of the renewed Section 33 Agreement, to 
take effect from 1 April 2018 up to the health boundary change on 1 April 2019.  

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing informed Cabinet that during the 
transition arrangements for the health board boundary change, Cwm Taf HB had 
signalled a commitment to work in partnership to deliver intermediate care services for 
Adult and Older People’s Services.  Negotiations are underway with the aim of entering 
into a formal partnership agreement to take effect from 1 April 2019.  These integrated 
services are intended to form part of the revised partnership agreement Cwm Taf HB.

RESOLVED:           That Cabinet:    

  • Approved entering into a renewal Section 33 of the National 
Health Service (Wales) Act 2006 Agreement with ABMU HB for 
the provision of adult and older people (intermediate care) 
services for 2018/2019; and 

• Delegated authority to the Corporate Director for Social Services and Wellbeing, 
in consultation with the Section 151 Officer and Head of Legal and Regulatory Services, 
to negotiate and enter into a formal agreement for the provision of adult and older 
people (intermediate care) services with Cwm Taf HB in accordance with paragraph 4.4 
of the report.   

334. HEALTH BOUNDARY CHANGE - UPDATE

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing reported on an update on the 
current situation on the Health Board boundary change in April 2019.

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing informed Cabinet that whilst the 
disruption to general services may not be as significant as that experienced by the 
Health Boards, the boundary changes impact on a number of the Council’s services.  
Due to the need to protect Bridgend services during this potentially disruptive time and 
to secure continuity in the Cwm Taf Morgannwg region after 1 April 2019, a structured 
approach has been taken to the disaggregation of regional services which has required 
close working with a range of partners to ensure that where regional funding supports 
integrated services, such services are accounted for between Western Bay, ABMU 
Health Board and the Council.  

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing informed Cabinet that in order to 
plan for the changes in regional boundaries, a Transition Programme has been 
established comprising officers from the two Health Boards, the Council and the Third 
Sector.  She highlighted the governance structure for the new partnership arrangements 
to be effective from 1 April 2019.  She stated that a set of principles were agreed by 
partners at the onset to underpin the work of the Transition Programme and form the 
basis by which all partners would hold themselves and each other to account for delivery 
of the required changes.  The principles were set in the context of a commitment to 
maximise the opportunity to improve the health and wellbeing of the population served 
by the organisations.  



CABINET - TUESDAY, 19 MARCH 2019

6

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing also reported that all joint funding 
arrangements between BCBC and ABMU have been identified and it was estimated that 
BCBC currently receives more than £5m from ABMU in relation to these arrangements.  
It has been agreed in principle that any jointly funded financial arrangements will not be 
adversely affected by the planned boundary changes and transitional plans.  The 
Council will continue to have joint funding arrangements in place with both Swansea Bay 
and Cwm Taf Morgannwg regions after the health boundary changes take effect.  The 
Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing informed Cabinet that Integrated Care 
Funding and Substance Misuse Action Funding have been disaggregated to separate 
out the Bridgend locality apportionment which would then go to the Cwm Taf 
Morgannwg region in time for the new financial year 2019/20 and agreement had been 
sought from the two Regional Partnership Boards.  The Welsh Government had made 
available an additional £30m of ICF revenue funding made available across Wales, of 
which Bridgend will receive an estimated £1.3m.  Capital funding of £1.5m in 2019/20 
and £11.8m in 2020/21 had been identified for the Bridgend locality.  

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing reported that it was envisaged 
there would not be any adverse financial implications on the two polled fund 
arrangements due to the boundary change.  She highlighted the services in scope to be 
transferred to the new region on 1 April 2019.  

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing also reported that the health 
board boundary change will have a significant impact on regional partnership 
arrangements under the Social Services and Well-being Act 2014, which requires local 
authorities to make arrangements to promote co-operation with relevant partners and 
others in relation to adults with needs for care and support, carers and children.  This 
Council as a member of the Western Bay Regional Partnership Board has entered into a 
number of formal and informal partnership arrangements and it would need to 
disaggregate from those arrangements and enter into new arrangements with partners 
in the Cwm Taf Morgannwg region.  Work was also taking place to withdraw from the 
Western Bay Regional Partnership Board, while Bridgend has been invited to sit on 
Boards in the Cwm Taf region.  

The Leader thanked the Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing and the 
Team for the work undertaken in advance of the health board boundary change.  The 
Cabinet Wellbeing and Future Generations commented on the very diligent process 
which had been undertaken and for the collaboration with the Third Sector.  

The Deputy Leader requested clarification of the funding to support the transitional work 
streams.  The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing commented that £80k 
of funding had been secured from ABMU which was being used to project manage the 
transition as well as strong legal and financial support.  

RESOLVED:           That Cabinet:                     

1) noted the approach and progress made to date;
2) noted the Regional name changes;
3) agreed the nomination of the Leader of Bridgend County 

Borough Council, the Cabinet Member for Social Services 
and Early Help, the Cabinet Member for Wellbeing and 
Future Generations and Corporate Director of Social 
Services and Wellbeing to represent Bridgend County 
Borough Council on the Cwm Taf Morgannwg Regional 
Partnership Board and delegated the appointment of any 
non-local authority and non-health board members of the 
Regional Partnership Board to the nominated members of 
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the Council in conjunction with representatives of the other 
Local Authorities and the Local Health Board;

4) approved the list of services transferring in April 2019 and 
those that were transitioning through 2019/20.

delegated authority to the Corporate Director for Social Services and Wellbeing, in 
consultation with the Section 151 Officer and Head of Legal and Regulatory Services, to 
enter into any necessary agreements to novate or transfer all ongoing contractual 
arrangements with ABMU to Cwm Taf Health Board.       

335. CHILDREN'S SOCIAL CARE - UNIVERSITY SUPPORT PACKAGES FOR CARE 
LEAVERS

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing sought approval of a Policy on 
University Support Packages for care leavers.  

She stated that the policy which had been developed outlined the arrangements to 
deliver the approach on the option approved by Cabinet at its meeting on 18 September 
2018, whereby care leavers would be supported to apply for loans and grants to pay for 
their tuition fees.  Children’s social care would provide the student with a weekly 
allowance and a bursary in addition to the grants they are entitled to access.  The 
Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing reported that young people who are 
already in University continue to receive support as per the current arrangements.   She 
stated that the Authority pays weekly incentive for 40 weeks (e.g. £25 per week); student 
will receive a tuition fee of £9,000 from Tuition Fee Loan and the student funds 
accommodation and maintenance costs from Living Costs Grant.  Discretionary 
payments will also be considered.  The student will benefit from the weekly incentive 
payment in addition to the loans and grants available to them.  The Bursary (one third of 
£2,000) will be provided at the completion of each academic year to support the student 
over summer vacation from university.

The Cabinet Member Education and Regeneration in commending the policy stated that 
he was heartened by the support given to the policy by the Cabinet Committee 
Corporate Parenting.  The Leader was also heartened at the number of care leavers 
attending higher education, one of which had enrolled on a Masters course.

RESOLVED:           That Cabinet:   

 approved the University Support Packages for Care Leavers 
Policy

noted that the financial impact should be reviewed in 12 months’ time and the findings 
taken back to the Cabinet Committee Corporate parenting for comment.

336. PROPOSED DISAGGREGATION OF YOUTH OFFENDING SERVICES FROM THE 
WESTERN BAY ARRANGEMENTS

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing sought approval to disaggregate 
the Youth Offending Services (YOS) for Bridgend from the Western Bay Youth Justice 
and Early Intervention Service (WBYJEIS) collaboration.

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing reported that youth offending 
services/teams are a statutory multi-agency partnership that have a legal duty to co-
operate in order to secure youth justice services appropriate to their area and are funded 
from a variety of sources including UK Government, Welsh Government and statutory 
partners.  She stated that Bridgend, Neath Port Talbot and Swansea Youth Offending 
Teams have been in a voluntary, collaborative service since 2014 with all activity of the 
Youth Offending Services across the Western Bay region overseen and monitored by 
the WBYJEIS Management Board.  
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The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing reported that due to health board 
boundary change which will take effect from 1 April 2019, it was agreed by all partners 
within the WBYJEIS Management Board that now would be the opportune time to end 
the collaboration.  Officers have contacted the Welsh Government requesting that the 
Promoting Positive Engagement grant is distributed to each local authority, with 
conformation of this approach awaited.  Should the disaggregation be approved, the 
service will revert to working as a single service, although discussions have begun with 
Cwm Taf YOS, with opportunities to collaborate across the boundary on specific 
projects.

RESOLVED:           That Cabinet:

1) approved the disaggregation of Bridgend Youth Offending 
service from WBYJEIS by March 2019 as set out in section 4 
of the Report; and 

delegated authority to the Corporate Director (Education and Family Support) to agree 
the terms of and enter into a SLA with Swansea and Neath Port Talbot regarding the 
PPE grant for one transition year if Welsh Government were unable to split the grant for 
2019-2020 in conjunction with the Head of Legal and Regulatory Services.        

337. INVITATION OF TENDERS FOR HOME TO SCHOOL TRANSPORT BUS SERVICE 
CONTRACTS

The Group Manager (Business Strategy and Performance) sought approval to undertake 
a procurement exercise to invite tenders to bid for contracts for multiple home-to-school 
bus services for a term of 5 years with the option to extend by 2 further periods of 1 
year, with the indicative total value for the full term being £17.9m.

The Group Manager (Business Strategy and Performance) reported that the current 
large bus contracts for home-to-school transport will expire in July 2019.  He stated that 
in order to ensure the local authority is meeting its responsibilities under the Public 
Contracts Regulations 2015, the Council's Contract Procedure Rules and to seek value 
for money, consent was sought to initiate a new procurement exercise to compete and 
award large bus contracts.  This will comprise 79 separate routes utilising an open 
competition method, conducted by the Corporate Procurement Team.  He stated that 
awarding contracts for a term of 5 years with the option to extend for a further two 
periods of one year was aimed at encouraging investment, strengthen existing 
contractual arrangements and potentially open up the market to new suppliers.  He 
informed Cabinet that under the Council’s Contract Procedure Rules, any decision to 
procure services with an estimated value exceeding £5m is a Cabinet function.

The Deputy Leader requested clarification at which stage the Council is in relation to the 
review of school transport and also the ability to terminate a contract.  The Group 
Manager (Business Strategy and Performance) informed Cabinet that the Council is able 
to withdraw a school contract giving 1 months’ notice, if the route subsequently a safe 
route to school and learners become ineligible to receive school transport.  He stated 
that the strategic review of school transport had been delayed due to Band B of the 
School Modernisation Programme and potentially some existing routes could be 
withdrawn.  He also informed Cabinet that it was difficult to bundle school routes as 
schools have different start and finish times, although officers would do so when smaller 
vehicles were used.  

The Cabinet Member Wellbeing and Future Generations questioned whether the 
strategic review of school transport would look at the feasibility of using the Council’s 
fleet of vehicles for home to school transport.  The Group Manager (Business Strategy 
and Performance) commented that Social Services has a requirement to use the fleet of 
vehicles throughout the day, although some schools do use the Council’s fleet.  He also 



CABINET - TUESDAY, 19 MARCH 2019

9

informed Cabinet that there is potential to use double decker vehicles which would be 
looked at on a case by case basis, however many operators do not possess those 
vehicles.  It may be more economical to use double decker buses.  He also informed 
Cabinet that communication will take place with current contractors.  The Leader asked 
that the potential providers of school transport are informed of the review and the 
possibility of changes to the contract as a result.      

RESOLVED:           That Cabinet:

 authorised the invitation of tenders as set out in the report
 noted that a review of school transport is taking place and 

requested that officers communicate this with potential 
providers of school transport to ensure transparency 

 authorised the acceptance of the most economically 
advantageous tenders received and the award of contracts to 
the successful bidders following the procurement process.                               

338. SCHOOL MODERNISATION PROGRAMME - BAND B

The Interim Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer sought approval to discontinue 
with the decision of Cabinet of 18 December 2018 in respect of pursuing Option 2 for the 
financial delivery of Band B of the School Modernisation Programme.  She apprised 
Cabinet of the change to the Welsh Government grant intervention rate for the Mutual 
Investment Model (MIM); sought approval to pursue Option 3 for the financial delivery of 
Band B of the School Modernisation Programme, prior to submission to Council and for 
the Council’s participation in the MIM procurement process.   

She reported that school modernisation has been established as one of the Council’s 
main strategic programmes.  He informed Cabinet of the background to the school.  In 
2010, Cabinet approved the recommended schemes included in each of the four bands 
of the School Modernisation Programme (A-D), which were subsequently detailed in the 
21st Century Schools Strategic Outline Programme (SOP).  Cabinet in July 2017 
discontinued the original Band B schemes identified in November 2010 and approved a 
revised list, based on the increasing demand for places, the requirement to promote the 
Welsh language and building condition.  In order to prepare for Band C of the 
programme, Cabinet also gave approval to undertake area reviews and options 
appraisal work during the Band B period.  In January 2017, approval in principle was 
received from the Welsh Government for the second wave of investment of £68.2m.  In 
January 2018, Council approved in principle the financial commitment required for Band 
B.  The Welsh Government MIM intervention rate at that time was 75%, paid to the 
authority in the form of a revenue grant.  Cabinet was advised in November 2018 of the 
Welsh Government’s review of the Mutual Investment Model.   
           
The Interim Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer reported that the Welsh 
Government had announced a change to the capital grant intervention rate where its 
contribution for Band B has increased to 75% for special school and pupil referral units 
and 65% for all other schemes.  The Mutual Investment Model intervention rate would 
remain at 75%.  In December 2018, Cabinet abandoned the decision made in November 
2018 and gave approval to pursue an option whereby all schools within band B would be 
funded via capital grant, subject to sufficient resources being identified and allocated to 
meet the match funding commitment.  

The Interim Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer reported that in February 2019, the 
Welsh Government had made a change to the intervention rate for Band B MIM 
schemes, the revised model benefitting from a 6% increase on the intervention rate from 
75% to 81%.  Due to the change in rate, officers had re-worked the figures and in 
progressing Band B MIM, there is a requirement for the Welsh Government to formalise 
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the procurement of the PSDP which local authorities had been requested to confirm their 
commitment.  She stated that the Welsh Government had requested that consideration 
be given to the following options:

Option1 – Initial Programme Participants
Option 2 – Potential Future Participants
Option 3 – Non-Participation

The Interim Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer reported that Council had 
approved a programme envelope of £71.3m covering Band B new school builds of 
£68.2m and potential highways works of £3.1m, with all schemes funded from capital 
grant.  She highlighted a comparison of MIM and capital grant schemes together with 4 
funding options and an analysis made of options 2 and 3.  She stated that option 2 will 
require some borrowing to meet the capital commitment, which for option 3 will be 
minimal and whichever option was pursued, it would create pressure on the Council’s 
capital and revenue budgets.

The Leader commented that the school modernisation programme will be the Council’s 
biggest capital commitment and is the Council’s flagship project.  He also commented 
that there was a need for flexibility as the financial model has changed.  

The Cabinet Member Wellbeing and Future Generations requested clarification of the 
potential impact of interest rate increases.  The Interim Head of Finance and Section 
151 Officer stated that she would provide 
additional information to Cabinet on the impact potential interest rate increases would 
have on the delivery of Band B of the School Modernisation Programme.   

RESOLVED:           That Cabinet:

 discontinued with the Cabinet decision made on 19 
December 2018 in respect of pursuing Option 2 for the 
financial delivery of Band B of the School Modernisation 
Programme; 

 noted the change to the Band B WG grant MIM 
intervention rate; 

 gave approval to pursue Option 3 for the financial delivery 
of Band B, subject to sufficient resources being identified 
and allocated to meet the match-funding commitment;  

 gave approval for a report to be submitted to Council to 
amend the capital programme to reflect the above; and 

 gave the Interim Chief Executive authority to sign a letter of 
intent in respect of the MIM delivery model, subject to the 
outcome of Legal Services’ review and agreement of the 
WG contract/agreement documentation in this regard.  

  
339. COMMISSIONING AND AWARD OF CONTRACTS IN RESPECT OF THE FAMILIES 

FIRST PROGRAMME

The Head of Performance and Partnership Services Seek approval to continue service 
delivery based around contract arrangements currently in place for the delivery of Welsh 
Government funded contract arrangements for Families First for a period of 3 months 
from 1 April 2019 to 30 June 2019.  He also sought to suspend that part of the Council’s 
Contract Procedure Rules in respect of the proposed Contracts listed in Appendix 1 of 
the report in relation to the requirements as to retendering these Contracts and sought 
authority to enter into short term contracts with the current providers.
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He reported that the existing extended contracts in relation to the Families First 
programme will end on 31 March 2019 and the Council would have expected at this time 
to re-tender for replacement services.  He stated that whilst a re-tender exercise is 
essential, the present transition in funding arrangements was a barrier to carrying out 
the required commissioning exercise at this time.  He informed Cabinet that the Welsh 
Government had requested submission of new delivery plans in early February, which 
would not allow sufficient time to re-tender services from 1 April 2019 and it would be 
necessary to enter into new short term contracts which would require the suspension of 
Contract Procedure Rules and to award contracts based on current contract 
arrangements on a 3 month interim basis.       

RESOLVED:           That Cabinet:

a. suspended the relevant parts of the Council’s CPR’s in respect 
of the requirement as to re-tendering of the proposed contracts 
listed in Appendix 1 of the report;

b. authorised the Head of Performance and Partnership Services to enter into short-term 
contracts of 3-months with the current providers in respect of the Contracts listed in 
Appendix 1 of the report.

340. INFORMATION REPORTS FOR NOTING

The Head of Legal and Regulatory Services reported on the following information 
reports which had been published since the last meeting of Cabinet:

Ombudsman Annual Letter 2017-18
Monitoring Report – Complaints, Freedom of Information and Data Protection 

RESOLVED:            That Cabinet acknowledged the publication of the documents listed 
in the report.

341. URGENT ITEMS

There were no urgent items.
342. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:           That under Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 as 
amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) 
(Variation) (Wales) Order 2007, the public be excluded from the 
meeting during consideration of the following item of business as it 
contains exempt information as defined in Paragraph 14 of Part 4 
and Paragraph 21 of Part 5 of Schedule 12A of the Local 
Government Act 1972, as amended by the Local Government 
(Access to Information) (Variation) (Wales) Order 2007.

                                Following the application of the public interest test in consideration 
of this item, it was resolved that pursuant to the Act referred to above, it be considered in 
private, with the public being excluded from the meeting as it would involve the 
disclosure of exempt information of the nature as stated above.

343. APPROVAL OF EXEMPT MINUTES

RESOLVED:              That the exempt minutes of the meeting of Cabinet of 19      
February 2019 be accepted as a true and accurate record.   

The meeting closed at 16:43


